 VILLAGE OF CORONA

 BOARD OF TRUSTEES

Regular Meeting

December 19, 2012

1:30 PM

A Regular Meeting of the Corona Village Council was held on December 19, 2012 at 1:30 P.M. at Corona Village Hall, Corona, New Mexico.

PRESENT:

William Hignight, Mayor

COUNCIL MEMBERS:

Sherrill Bradford, Councilor 

Samuel Seely, Councilor

Monica Zook, Councilor

EMPLOYEES:

Jacque Davis, Deputy Clerk

Denise Williams, Librarian

VISITORS:

See attached list.

ABSENT:

Cal West, Councilor 

Janet Verna, Clerk/Treasurer

Kyle Davis, Public Works Director

The Mayor called the meeting to order.

Pledge of Allegiance

Pledge to New Mexico Flag

FIRST ON THE AGENDA

Approval of Purchase Requisitions and Review of Purchase Vouchers

The Mayor stated there were both Purchase Requisitions to approve and Purchase Vouchers to review. 

The Mayor stated Purchase Requisition #31 for $4,735.00 was for equipment for the Fire Department, however, Brad Gage, Fire Chief had just received a new quote from a different vendor for the same equipment at a lower price.   The new company would provide free shipping and also training in the use of the equipment for the Fire Department.  

The Mayor stated the new quote was at the Councilor's seats, and the Fire Chief would prefer the Council approve the quote from the new company which would be made into Requisition #32 for $4,500.00. 

Councilor Seely asked if there was enough money.

The Mayor stated the Fire Department had a cash balance of over $50,000.

The Mayor asked for a motion.

Councilor Seely made a motion to approve the new quote to be Requisition #32 for $4,500.00.

Councilor Zook seconded the motion. 

The Mayor asked if there were any questions.

No questions were asked.

The Mayor called the vote. 

The Deputy Clerk called the roll.

Councilor Seely:  Yes

Councilor Bradford:  Yes

Councilor West:  ABSENT

Councilor Zook:  Yes

None Opposed.

Motion passed. 

The Mayor stated the Purchase Voucher Reports were available for review.  

He asked if there were any questions regarding the Purchase Vouchers. 

Councilor Seely asked who the vendor Blue Tarp Financial was.

The Deputy Clerk stated that Blue Tarp Financial was now the billing entity used by Northern Tool Company for the public works department purchases from Northern. 

Councilor Bradford asked if everything was completed on the dosing tanks at the football field.

The Mayor stated that everything had been completed.

The Mayor asked if there were any other questions.     

No other questions were asked. 

NEXT ON THE AGENDA

Approval of Minutes 

The Mayor asked for a motion to approve the Minutes of the Special Meeting on November 28, 2012.

Councilor Seely made a motion to approve the Minutes of the Special Meeting on November 28, 2012. 

Councilor Zook seconded the motion.

The Mayor asked if there were any questions or corrections to the Minutes. 

Councilor Seely stated he had found grammatical corrections on Page 5 and Page 6.

The Mayor passed Councilor Seely’s copy of the Minutes with corrections noted to the Deputy Clerk, Jacque Davis.

The Deputy Clerk noted the corrections to be made for the final copy of the Minutes.

The Mayor called the vote. 

The Deputy Clerk called the roll.

Councilor Seely: Yes

Councilor Bradford: Yes

Councilor Zook: Yes

Councilor West: ABSENT

None Opposed.

Motion Passed. 

NEXT ON THE AGENDA

Approval of Resolution #12-22 regarding Budget Adjustments for Asset Management Plan

The Mayor stated the Council had a Budget Resolution before them regarding the cash match requirements for the Asset Management Plan.  He reminded the Council that the cash match requirements had been discussed earlier in the year during the budget approval process.

The Mayor stated he had made some changes to the cash match because the amount was now $5000.00 more than what had originally been budgeted.  He stated he was proposing to take the additional money from the Water Fund Utility as it was the healthiest of the utility funds as well as the fund benefiting the most from the Asset Management Plan.  He stated originally most of the match money was coming from the General Fund, but now the Water Fund would support the majority of the cash match requirement.  He stated the total match requirement would be $20,000.

Councilor Bradford asked if the healthy state of the Water Fund was due to revenues from water sales to the Highway 54 project. 

The Mayor stated, “Yes”.

The Mayor discussed the Budget Adjustments:

1. Gas Utility Fund transfer to the General Fund would increase from $3000.00 to $5,000.00.

2. Water Utility Fund transfer to the General Fund would increase from $3000.00 to $10,000.00.

The Mayor stated the transfer from the Solid Waste Fund would remain at $2,500.00 and the General Fund expenditure would remain at $2,500.00.

The Mayor stated the Village had received $25,000 from the Community Development Block Grant (CDBG) program and $50,000 from the New Mexico Finance Authority (NMFA), and the total match amount from the Village wound be $20,000.  He stated for $75,000 in grant funding he considered the $20,000 match a good deal.

The Mayor stated the CDBG contract would be finalized early in January 2013.

Councilor Bradford made a motion to approve Resolution #12-22 Regarding Budget Adjustments for the Asset Management Plan.

Councilor Seely seconded the motion.

The Mayor asked if there any other questions.

No other questions were asked.

The Mayor called the vote. 

The Deputy Clerk called the roll.

Councilor Bradford: Yes

Councilor Zook: Yes

Councilor Seely: Yes

Councilor West: ABSENT

None Opposed.

Motion Passed. 

NEXT ON THE AGENDA
Approval of the Asset Management Plan Contract 

The Mayor stated he had given the Council replacement pages for several pages in the contract, and he asked the Council to replace the pages so they would be able to follow the discussion.

The Mayor asked the Council to approve the contract.  He stated if the contract was approved at this meeting, the contractor, WHPacific, would be able to start working on the project in early January 2013.  He stated the contract was for the Asset Management Plan and utilized the funding from the NMFA.

The Mayor stated he was still waiting on the contract with Department of Finance (DFA) for the Comprehensive Plan.  He stated WHPacific would also be doing the Comprehensive Plan.

The Mayor stated the Village would be the first entity in Lincoln County to have an Asset Management Plan.  He discussed the fact that an Asset Management Plan was a GASB 34 auditing requirement.  He stated it will be wonderful for the Village to have a complete asset inventory, an asset life history, a replacement plan and a budgeting and maintenance tool.

Councilor Bradford asked about the wording on page 3, last paragraph of #10.  She stated she was concerned the project was starting in January with only a four month completion date.  She stated the project would be progressing during the budget time which was the busiest time of the year. She also stated she didn’t like the part about WHPacific not being responsible for any electronic data lost after 30 days of the delivery of the document.  She suggested the time period be 60 days.   She asked if WHPacific would have an electronic file of the data in case the data was lost. 

The Mayor stated “Yes”, but WHPacific would only hold on to the data for a certain period of time.

The Mayor stated the Village had a contract with a company that backed up the Village files on a daily basis, and this new project data would be included in the daily backup program.  He stated that for a very small price ArcView would also store the data on their servers.

Councilor Bradford asked about the deterioration of the data.

The Mayor stated that it meant if a computer caught on fire or a hard-drive went bad WHPacific would not be responsible.  He stated he was not concerned about the integrity of the Village's data because it was already being stored in multiple places.

Councilor Bradford stated she did not like the contract.

The Mayor stated the contract worked both ways, and it was a standard contract issued by the New Mexico Department of Finance and Administration.

The Mayor asked if there were any other questions.

No other questions were asked.

Councilor Zook made a motion to approve the Asset Management Plan Contract.

Councilor Seely seconded the motion.

The Mayor called the vote.

The Deputy Clerk called the role.

Councilor Zook:  Yes

Councilor Bradford: Yes

Councilor Seely:  Yes 

Councilor West: ABSENT

None Opposed.

Motion Passed.

NEXT ON THE AGENDA

Discussion Items from the Mayor

Wastewater

The Mayor stated all the wastewater connections had been completed.  He stated the contractor still had to complete clean-up work.

The Mayor stated he had really “penny pinched” all during the project, and there was enough money left over to complete the de-watering system, repair the dosing tanks at the football field, complete the forced main to the park and install infiltrators for an additional drip field at the park.  He clarified that the additional drip field would allow the system to by-pass the football field as needed.  He stated he was pleased that everything would work out in the end.

Red Cloud Well #8

The Mayor reported there were problems with Well #8, and it needed to be pulled.  He stated the electrician thought it was either the wire or the pump.  He noted to the Council the Village had experienced the same problem two years prior, and the cost to pull the pump had been $5,000.00.

Corona Pond

The Mayor stated he had received final confirmation from the Forest Service on the $20,000 for the new pond liner.

Highway 54 Project/Main Street

The Mayor reported that James Hamilton, the project contractor, had told him that they had 25 days of paving left, but it could take up to two months to complete the work due to the winter weather.

Barbara Schmidt questioned the different bumps, levels and transitions in the pavement and asked if those areas would be fixed because it looked like there were many places where water would pool.

The Mayor stated “Yes” those areas would be repaired by layering the asphalt in a three phase process.  He stated the contractor would also pave the area between the road and the buildings on Main Street.

The Mayor stated he had applied for a grant to repair the sidewalks and to add sidewalks to the blocks where there were none.  He stated he would be presenting the project at the SERPO meeting in March.

The Mayor asked if there were any other question.

Councilor Bradford stated that the Greentree Solid Waste Authority (GSWA) had applied for a judgment regarding the Alto Lakes problem.  She stated it would be a while before the judge would make a decision.

The Mayor informed the visitors regarding the GSWA situation.

Barbara Schmidt asked if the streets would be resurfaced after being dug up for the wastewater project.

The Mayor reported the Village had $110,000 for street resurfacing, and the project would move forward once the winter weather cleared.  He stated he was working on getting a price from James Hamilton while they were working in the area, and there would be no mobilization costs.  He stated he may have to wait another year to gather additional funding depending on the price quote for the project.

Bet Moss asked if the Wastewater System worked the same as the Water and Gas systems in that the customer paid for what was used and the Village received revenues for the cost of providing the services.

The Mayor stated “Yes”.  He stated the Village of Corona owned the Wastewater System.  He stated there were four revenue producing enterprise funds:  Water, Gas, Solid Waste and Wastewater.  He stated each fund was self-supporting, and each fund paid its share of the expenses for running the service.  He noted that in government budgeting, money was spent before money was made.  He reported the Village had a consistent monthly cash balance of $300,000.

The Mayor stated since he had been the Mayor, he had worked hard to balance each enterprise fund.  He stated when he first became Mayor most of the utility expenses were being paid from the Gas Fund because it was a “cash cow”, but that was not fair because there were only 80 gas customers paying in.  Also, he stated the water rates had not changed for 15 years.  He stated the Council increased the water rates so the water system was balanced and self-supporting. 

NEXT ON THE AGENDA

Recognition of Village of Corona Volunteers

The Mayor thanked the Volunteers for all they did for the Village.

The Mayor specifically thanked the volunteers for operating the Library and Museum, maintenance of the park and watering trees, helping the children with reading at the Library, maintenance of the Cemetery and the American Legion for putting the flags on display.  He stated the Volunteers kept the Village of Corona running.

The Mayor passed out gifts from the Village to each of the volunteers.

The Mayor asked the Volunteers to enjoy the snacks and drinks.

NEXT ON THE AGENDA

Adjournment

The Mayor asked for a motion to adjourn the meeting. 

Councilor Zook moved to adjourn the meeting. 

Councilor Seely seconded the motion. 

The Mayor called the vote.

The Deputy Clerk called the role.

Councilor Zook:  Yes

Councilor Bradford: Yes

Councilor Seely:  Yes 

Councilor West: ABSENT

None Opposed.

Motion Passed.

Approved

__________________________________


____________________

William Hignight, Mayor



 
Date

_________________________________


____________________

Jacque Davis, Deputy Clerk/Treasurer



Date

